
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF LYMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT 7.30PM ON MONDAY 6th JANUARY 2014 IN THE VILLAGE HALL. 

	PRESENT:
	Councillors:
	P Acca
	R Estcourt

	
	
	D Atkins
	R Eastley (Chairman)

	
	
	J Bailey
	R Longhurst

	
	
	Mrs D Beatty
	Mrs K Rogers

	
	
	C Carter
	Mrs T Scott

	
	
	Mrs J Clark
	


Also Present: County Councillor Hughes, The Press and 21 members of the public. 

Apologies: The Police
	
	PUBLIC SESION

Mrs Carter reported that the petition regarding cycling through the Village would be sent to DCC early in February.  As well as the petition, the Action Group was encouraging people to write individual letters of representation.  Cllr Estcourt AGREED to arrange this.
The Parish Council was invited to arrange a meeting with DCC Officers and presumably, this would be later in the month.

Roger Stewart reported that there had been pebbles on the carriageway at the bottom of Wotton Lane for about three weeks, since the first heavy rain.  He felt that these constituted a danger and was surprised that DCC had not removed them
He also reported that there had been barriers outside Bridgethorpe, on The Strand since November even though they were no longer needed.  The Clerk was asked to follow this up.

Mr Mildenhall reported that there had been flooding in Chapel Road caused the high tides and the sewers and drains backing up.  He felt that the situation was such that the Parish Council should have been on standby to invoke the Emergency Plan to help residents but he was not sure that the Parish Council was in a position to do this.  The Clerk reported that there would be an item on the next Agenda to review the Emergency Plan.
Mr Tyrrell asked if there had been any further news from SWW regarding sewer discharges in Longmeadow Road.  He was informed that CCTV surveys had been carried out but no further response had been received.

Mr Beer reported that when Chapel Road had been excavated some years ago, a considerable volume of gravel and pebbles had been removed.  He thought that the sewers were probably in need of further clearance.



	243
	Declarations of Interest

Cllr Acca declared a personal interest in Plan no. 13/2485 as he was a friend of the applicant.
Cllr Eastley reported that he was a member of the Lympstone Landowners Association and so was the applicant for plan no 13/2485

Cllr Bailey declared a disclosable interest in Plan no. 13/2485 as he owned land nearby.

Cllr Mrs Clark declared a disclosable interest in Plan no 13/2485 as her business was a client of the applicant.


	244
	Minutes
RESOLVED: 1 that subject to a number of minor changes and the resolution in Min 224 being changed to ‘that the following suggestions for prohibitions of waiting be considered at a meeting in January, 2014,’  being made to the Minutes of the meeting held on 2nd December 2013, these be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

2 that the minutes of the meeting held on 16th December 2013 be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.


	245
	Planning Applications 
Prior to discussion of planning applications, Cllr Longhurst reminded the meeting of the role of the Parish Council as a statutory consultee.

13/2485/OUT Outline application for the construction of 2 no detached dwellings and garages seeking approval of access and layout (matters of appearance, landscape and scale reserved). Land to the South of Hollywell Nurseries, Courtlands Lane.

Cllrs Bailey and Mrs Clark withdrew from the meeting whilst this application was discussed.

The applicant, Mr Bryan Stewart was in attendance and spoke in support of his application.

Mr Mildenhall suggested that this application should be guided by the Neighbourhood Plan and could be seen as the first test case.

Mr Tyrrell spoke in support of the application and pointed out that if the plan was implemented it would result in a reduced building area on the site than at present.

A letter from Mr & Mrs Russell, in support of the application, was read out.

Cllr Longhurst informed the meeting that the site was not in the Green Wedge or the Coastal Protection Area and was classed as a brownfield site.  It was not one of the sites listed in the Neighbourhood Plan as it could not accommodate at least five new dwellings. – SUPPORT subject to: development being limited to two dwellings which were to be chalet style houses to match others in the area, sewerage requirements of SWW and the design and materials being in keeping with the Village Design Statement. 

13/2660/FUL Construction of detached dwelling, Land to South of Meadowgate, Church Road.
Cllr Mrs Clark declared a disclosable interest as the husband of the applicant was client of her business and withdrew from the meeting.
The applicant, Mrs Morris was in attendance and spoke about the application.

A letter of objection from Mrs Dearsley was read out and concerned the current aspect of the site absorbing rainwater and this would be lost if the site was developed.  This would then send more surface water down to Underhill.  The development would also create a precedent for other similar developments.

A letter of objection from Mr Dearsley was also read out, objecting along similar lines and pointing out that the site was in the Green Wedge and outside the Built-up Area Boundary. Development would alter the character and setting of the Conservation area and Listed buildings.  The proposed access was used by cyclists and pedestrians including children and the development would increase the safety hazard.

A letter of objection from Mrs Stone was read out pointing out that the site was in the Green Wedge and there should be no compromise on the openness of the area.  Development would eat into the Conservation Area and would affect the setting of Listed Buildings.  Development of the site would bring no public benefit and there would be significant public loss if the site was developed.
Cllr Longhurst reminded the meeting that a previous application for five dwellings had attracted objection and had been withdrawn.  The flood zone had been revised and no longer covered this site.  However, there had been comment that development of the site may cause flooding elsewhere.  The site was in the green Wedge and outside the Built-up Area Boundary and could not be classified as an exception site.

Cllr Bailey informed the meeting that the sewer ran across the site.  Mrs Morris confirmed this and said that the site would be developed in accordance with Building Regulations and SWW requirements.

It was pointed out that the property would be visible from adjoining existing houses and would involve a loss of privacy.

Cllr Carter asked if a Site Meeting could be held but was reminded that comments were due to EDDC tomorrow as the application had been received just after the plans for the last meeting had been circulated.

RESOLVED: OBJECT on the grounds of the site being outside the Built-up Area Boundary, in the Green Wedge, that the proposed access is poor and the hazard to other users would increase loss or privacy to existing houses.

13/2747/FUL Construction of 4 no dwellings including new access road, 2 no garages and 6 no parking spaces.  Land to South-east of Nos. 15 & 16 Jackson Meadow, Lympstone.
Cllr Mrs Clark informed the meeting that she owned a house in Jackson meadow but this was not affected by the development.
Mr Lill of the Jackson Meadow Re4sidents Association read the following statement:

‘Notification of this application was received by the residents of Jackson Meadow on the 24th December 2013 and the required planning notices only displayed on Friday 3rd January 2014 giving us no time to fully consult our members.

However from the feedback I have received members are against this application for the following reasons.

This application should be regarded as ‘development creep’ and should have been considered by EDDC at the same time as JM1

Unsuitable access and egress – The entrance to this site is within 2ft of the front door of No 15 JM which is occupied by a family with five small children.

14 & 13 Jackson Meadow also abuts directly onto the proposed access

Sovereign Housing Association appears to be unaware of this application.

The access will cut across an existing parking area.

The building works will pose a serious health and safety risk to residents particularly to the many young children that live and play in that area of Jackson Meadow.

More houses, more tarmac, more runoff, more flooding in the lower Village.

Although the number of proposed houses has been reduced from six to four it will still add to the thirteen already approved by EDDC making a total of sixty nine serviced by JM and its approaches. Can Jackson Meadow, Trafalgar and Gibraltar Roads support 69units with a potential of 34 extra vehicles. It is very well recognised that our road and its approaches is over congested with vehicles which are forced to park on the footways to facilitate access and egress. 

We again reiterate as a matter of public record – There is a serious risk of injury or death to residents as a direct result of further development with access and egress via JM and its approach roads!
We feel strongly that an opportunity has been missed to address some of our parking issues. This area of land could have been purchased from the landowner by our Parish Council and either used as an extension to the graveyard as originally intended or for providing an additional parking area for vehicles.

We therefore would ask our Parish Council to reject this application or at least delay a decision until our concerns have been fully addressed.’

Mrs Russell commented that the first application for Jackson meadow was for 15 houses and this site was to be offered to the Parish Council as an extension of the cemetery.

The Chairman pointed out the reasons why the offer of the land had been declined and that government guidelines on density had changed which led to the final application for the main site for 52 dwellings.

It was pointed out that developers for the other vacant site had alleged that the development was not viable if a S106 agreement was in place. 

Cllr Longhurst pointed out that this development would be liable to Community Infrastructure Levy if nothing else.

Another resident confirmed that Sovereign Housing Association which managed the affordable houses in the area had not been aware of the application.  This had been rectified and it was likely that an objection would be made.

Cllr Longhurst summarised the application.  The site was in the Built-up Area Boundary and in the neighbourhood plan but the Parish Council could query the details of any application.  The site was close to the Youth Club building and so there should be a sound-proof fence along this boundary.
RESOLVED That a site visit be held to consider the problems that have been raised but that the application be brought to the next meeting for decision.
13/2748/ADV, Application to Display Adverts, Nutwell Lodge, Exmouth Road, - NO COMMENT
13/2806/TRE T3 Birch - Fell. Fircones, Church Path Terrace – SUPPORT

Mr Tyrrell, the Tree Warden reported that the tree had been left unstable after the recent storms and competed for light with a copper beech.  The EDDC Tree Officer had refused to inspect this tree.  Cllr Atkins was asked to follow this up.

 

	246
	Planning Decisions

13/2308 Replacement garage at Highcliffe – APPROVED


	247
	Other Planning Matters 

13/2302/FUL - Retrospective Change of Use of annex approved under planning permission 12/1096/FUL to holiday accommodation. Highlands, Clay Lane 
Cllr Mrs Clark declared a disclosable interest and withdrew from the meeting whilst this item was discussed.

Cllr Longhurst reported that this application had been approved by Officers at EDDC even though it was contrary to conditions attached to the original planning application and was against the wishes of the Parish Council.  He expressed the view that an original application for this development would have been rejected.

Members commented upon the poor leadership and decision making on planning matters at EDDC.

RESOLVED: that the Clerk write in the strongest terms, to the Chief Executive complaining at the poor decision making by the planning department.

Green Cottage

A letter from the Dr’s Sauven of Lime Kiln House was read out.  The letter related to works which should have been the subject of a party wall agreement and should have involved paying costs to ensure that their property was protected from disturbance due to works.  An agreement had not been proposed and not all of the costs had been paid.  

Mr Beer also reported that a hand rail should be provided on the west side of the site to prevent people from falling onto The Green.

RESOLVED: that the Clerk writes to EDDC to point out the works that have been carried out apparently without conforming to Building Regulations.

Solar Farm at Coombe Farm

The owners were working with Renewable Energy Solutions to provide a solar farm at Coombe Farm and had offered to speak to the Parish Council about this.

RESOLVED: that the Company be invited to speak to the Parish Council on this proposal.



	248
	Neighbourhood Plan Appointment of Champion.
RESOLVED: that Cllr Mrs Clark be appointed Champion for Neighbourhood Plan matters.


	249
	Police report

WPCSO Trayhurn had sent a police report on crimes and incidents for the last month.



	250
	District Councillors report
Cllr Atkins reported that the DM Committee would be considering the Habitat regulations input to the Local plan and the Pebblebed Heath and Exe Estuary strategies.
EDDC was producing a balanced budget with no increase in the Council tax for next year.



	251
	Chairman’s report

Some sandbags had been distributed by the Chairman and Mr Beer but there were still some available.

There was a break in the wall to the Brook by the car park.  This had been reported to the Environment Agency.

Cllr Atkins was aware of a further problem at Sowden End.  The Clerk was asked to report this to DCC.



	252
	Parishes Together Fund

Cllr Bailey declared a personal interest that he was a member of the Ring and Ride Committee. 

The Parish Council considered a proposal by Budleigh Salterton TC to allocate funding towards the set-up of transport arrangements to get residents to the proposed Health WEB at Budleigh Salterton Hospital.  Since receiving the request, a letter had been received from Ring and Ride indicating that they were involved in providing this transport
RESOLVED That the proposal be supported in principle provided that the Ring and Ride service are involved.



	253
	Bicton Common 
The Council received a consultation regarding proposed fencing at Bicton common.

The Council was reminded that there unauthorised fencing on Lympstone Common was still in place.

RESOLVED: that consideration of this matter be deferred to the next meeting.

2 that the Clerk seek progress information from Natural England regarding fencing on Lympstone Common.



	254
	Lateness of the hour.

The Chairman pointed out that it was now 9.30pm.

RESOLVED that the meeting continues.


	255
	DCC Consultation on Accommodation services including Exe Bank, Exmouth

The Council raised no comment on this consultation.



	256
	DCC consultation on transportation budget.
The Council raised no comment on this consultation but noted the need for DCC to save money.



	257

	Finance – payments
RESOLVED: that the following payments be approved:

1953

Optima Graphics Herald printing

275.00

1953

EDF Energy lights in Candy's Field

22.96

1954

EDF Energy Electricity for toilets

35.25

58.21

1955

Scottish Power - Youth Club electricity

240.99

1956

SWW - Water for toilets

328.05

1957

Coastal fencing - repairs to gate at Candy's Field

156.00

1958

Mrs C Edworthy - wages for December 2013

195.61

1959

A J Le Riche salary & expenses for December 2013

637.67

1960

HMRC Tax / NI November 2013

127.52

1961

Lympstone Players - grant

279.00

Total payments

2,298.05



	258

	Financial summary
The Council noted the following financial summary:
Current Account

Opening balance at 1st April 2013 

25,731.63

Receipts 

54,336.08

Total receipts

80,067.71

Transfer from dep ac

Total paid in to current ac

80,067.71

less, Payments 

34,930.39

Net balance

45,137.32

Receipts not on statement: 

0.00

Unpresented cheques

740.78

Queried cheque 001914 20p over 

-0.20

Balance per Bank Statement 29th November 2013

45,877.90

Deposit Account

Balance at 1st April 2013

159.81

Interest to 2nd December 2013

0.09

Transfer to current ac

0.00

Total

159.90



	259
	Budget Monitoring report
The Council received and noted a budget monitoring report for December.


	260
	Budget and the precept for 2014/15.  

The Clerk reported that the draft budget will be presented to the next meeting.  Councillors were requested to consider whether any particular items need to be included and to inform the Clerk.



	261
	Matters raised by Councillors
Cllr Mrs Beatty enquired about the caravans that were parked at Amberwood.  Cllr Atkins informed the Council that this property was next to his own but he was not affected by this work. The matter was being investigated by EDDC but they needed evidence that the caravans were not for family use, to support any action.
Cllr Mrs Scott reported that the hedge behind the Youth Club and the Play Area had not been cut.

The Council agreed a site visit to Jackson meadow at 9.30am on Thursday 9th January 2014.



	262
	County Councillor’s report
Cllr Hughes said that as part of the DCC budget review, all aspects of DCC work were open to discussion and possible change. 

There was a problem with a ditch that had been filled in at the top of Hulham Road.  This was with the Land Registry.

He had approved two grants – for the purchase of mobile staging and an Air Hockey table at the Youth club.

The mobile Library service had been reviewed but there would be no reduction in the service in Lympstone.

He was not aware that the matter of transport for the Health WEB would come to Parish Councils.  He was concerned that this could become an annual cost.




The meeting finished at 10.00pm.
Chairman


